Minutes Kerr Village BIA Board Meeting/March 13,2014
In attendance:                                                                                        

TerryHutchison                                                                                                                      Mike Marner, Treasurer
Cathy Duddeck,Councillor
Janis Smith                               

Chris Stadnik

Dr. Brett Warren

Don Wilson

Allan Kowall  (Past Chair)
Steve Clayton

Robert Nashat  
Absent :Dean Maclean(due to inclement weather)               

                                                          
Regrets:                                             Dave Walsh 
Delegations:                                     Brad Sunderland& Diane Childs/Town of Oakville Planning department.
                                                              
At 8:10 am Allan introduces Brad Sunderland and Diane Childs from the Town of Oakville to the board. Brad takes the floor to talk about a new building improvement grant that has been launched specifically for Kerr Village. The grant is a matching grant for up to $10,0000 for certain improvements and up to $12,500 for corner buildings. There are some prerequisites for approval. A 6 step program has been put in place to apply.  There will be an information drop session on March 28 at 9 am at the Pine Hall Room.  The deadline for applications is March 31. Cathy asks if there are some buildings which are targeted for this program. Diane agrees that definitely some are more identifiable than others.  They have been out walking Kerr village and have spoken to a few merchants and there has been some interest but also frustration from tenants.  Planning department is looking to generate more interest  through help from the BIA.  This program has been successful in other areas and the planning department feels there will be similar results for Kerr. 
Allan thanks Brad and Diane for informing the board of this great initiative.

At 8:25 Brad & Diane leave the meeting
At 8:25 am Allan called the meeting to order
 Pecuniary interest: none
One regret was received from David Walsh
Motion to adopt the minutes from Feb.20 made by Chris Stadnik, 

                                                                                             Seconded by Terry Hutchison.  All in favor                                                                                   MOTION CARRIED
Committee Reports:

Communications:Chris Stadnik(Chair)
Chris- The Kerr Village website should be finished by early April with live pages which Chris will send out as they come to him. We need a slight modification to the new website due to a communication block in data sharing.  There is a charge of $2,400 for fixing this problem.  It is a necessary fix. Another option/quote was given for $17,000 to upgrade website, this would give a lot of extra benefits to members but unnecessary and feels we do not need this upgrade.
Motion was made by Chris Stadnik to approve extra cost of $2,400 to improve the Kerr Village Website directory.                                                         Seconded by Mike Marner

All in favor
                                                                                                  MOTION CARRIED

Chris-Has received a few requests to advertise Kerr Village but until our website is designed it is pointless as people would be directed to the old website.

Chris-Has a referral through Janis Smith for a videographer/photographer for ad hock work. Asks the board if they will be using this person for the 3 on 3 or do they want to go with only media coverage. The estimate for the photographer was $600-$800. Has had two videographers apply.
Janis-Has someone else she is waiting for a quote from and will be in contact with Chris.

Chris-Asks Janis to contact the 3 videographers candidates for quotes. 

Janis-Accepts and will be email Chris with the results.

Chris-Depending on the cost to the BIA, possibly look at covering 1/2 of the price for any video merchants may want or need for the new website. 
Cathy-We need to take it into consideration the budget. We should cap it or set aside a certain amount for this initiative. If all merchants show interest it could get out of hand.
Chris-Suggests we put aside $400 per merchant toward video promotions
Janis-Suggests instead, incorporating a monthly mass email to merchants with a question that they respond to via video, which will be posted on the website.  This would cover a wider base of businesses. Each month a different business could be highlighted

Cathy- Agrees.  This idea is on side with the Kerr Village Mandate of promoting all merchants.

Chris- Asks Janis to revisit this idea in the future.
Chris-We still have no access to the 3on3 website. In the interim, Dave O’Halloran has secured a new domain which is being worked on and updated.  Dean has bean working with Oakville Blueprinting on designing a new poster for the event. Chris shows the room the poster on his laptop.  

Chris-The only issue is due to the colors and imagery in the poster, it may not be added to the website. Backbone Technology was not available to work on this page. The Special Events Committee made the decision to hire a separate designer for $1,100 + HST. Chris knows the people but has no business connection with this company. Asks if that is a conflict. There were quotes from three other companies ranging from $3000-$4000.
Cathy- Not a conflict as long as it is noted in the minutes.
*Normal process was not adhered to due to time constraints and inability to access original webpage.*

Motion made by Chris Stadnik to approve the cost of $1,100 + HST to update 3on3 website

                                                                                           Seconded by Steve Clayton

All in favor                                                                                    Motion Carried
Chris- Still no access to Kerr village website. He will be meeting with Lynn Hunt from the town of Oakville’s Legal department. Asks the board if possibly they should look at outside council to speed up the process.

Cathy-Asks if there is a possibility of  securing a new domain name.
Chris-Yes, they have.  It is kerr-village.ca. The new site is being built on this page and once we gain access to kerrvillage.ca they will transfer the updated data.
Finance-Mike Marner-Treasurer
Allan-Asks if there is a date set for the AGM

Cathy-Not yet. Working with the Mayor’s office around his schedule.  Feels it would be beneficial to have the meeting at the town hall and to have the mayor chair it. Cathy will follow up.

Mike- KPMG came in the office to do the audit for 2013. No problems. We should be receiving finalized financial audit soon.

Mike-Kerr Village  received its levy of $90,000 from the town of Oakville.

Mike-Do need to set aside time to put together a budget in preparation for the AGM.

Nominations:Allan Kowall
Allan-Nothing to discuss as all membership is at capacity.
Long Term Planning:Cathy Duddeck

Cathy-Has met with the new owners of 42 Lakeshore West which is the property across from  Tim Horton’s.  They want to follow the original plans prior to GreenLife.The only concern was that the footprint was too large given the market and to possibly decrease the size.  They are quite willing to work with the town in
Terry-asks if the offer is confirmed.

Cathy-No, that is why they are waiting to be introduced to the residents in the area and the Kerr Village Board. Once the offer is firmed up, they can come to a meeting and share their plans with the board.

Cathy-There was an issue with 371 Kerr.(Property on the east side of Kerr between Stewart St. and Washington St.)Issues of  access to this address was addressed in the final revisions of the in zone bylaw.  It has now been resolved and access from Kerr has been granted. 

Terry-Suspects that now that the parking issue has been resolved this property will be developed into a medical building. 
Cathy-174 Brookfield's building permit has been opposed.  The property is extremely grated. Developers are proposing a 4 or 5 story condo on three properties but only transitioning on one property.  
Don-Asks about access to 310 Kerr  (Rattle & Stroll building)
Cathy-Thinks it is center core area, access has been an issue in the past but the in zone bylaws have passed. Can confirm this at next meeting.

Terry- 310 Kerr is for sale.
Streetscape  deferred until the next meeting

Development-Allan Kowall(Chair)
Allan-He and Terry have met with town planners. The change in access bylaw is attributed to the boards work.

Strategic Plan-Terry Hutchison(Chair)
Terry-Has sent an email out to Strategic Planning Committee outlining the objectives of the Kerr Village BIA. Asked the members to revise or add anything they feel is necessary. Terry will compile this list of objectives and present them to the board.

Special Events-Mike Marner,Allan Kowall

Allan-Met with the other BIA's about working together on special events and one of the suggestions was to do a taste of Oakville in 2015.  All 3 BIA's would be involved.  Will meet quarterly to coordinate and keep each other updated

Mike-Had a meeting with the coordinator of the 3 on 3 road hockey tournament.  Focus now is looking towards the teams.  An email has been sent to past registrants keeping them updated.  This year we will have as many as 42 teams and 5 pads, which is capacity for this event.  We do have road closure from Florence Dr. to Stewart. There will be a beer garden, entertainment, breakfast will be provided in kind by Cora's. Special Events Committee is working with local food merchants to provide players with a $5 food voucher good at participating restaurants.  In past years lunch was provided but the committee wants to encourage players to eat in the restaurants.

Cathy-The new owners of 42 Lakeshore(York Trafalgar) have shown interest in helping out with BIA initiatives in the future.

Mike-Posters should be out next week if all goes well

Chris-Noted the posters have the website address.  Should be left off until we have access and it is current, do not want people seeing old posts.

Mike-Will make sure its the 3on3 website on the posters not the kerrvillage website.

Mike-Has had some difficulty narrowing down a charity but the subcommittee has agreed on Alzheimer's of Hamilton Halton and a program called the Navigator Program. Navigator is through OTMH and deals with youth mental health issues. 

Mike-This year as keepers we will be giving t-shirts with the Kerr Village logo.
Allan-One last thing important issue to discuss is the hiring of the new E.D.  Dean, Mike, Allan and Cathy worked with the Elizabeth Bourne from the town of Oakville’s H.R. department to recruit this person.  One decision that was made and written into the contract is to put in place a one year term for the new hire. Over the next year this person will need to engage the merchants and develop the new website.  After one year the necessary skill sets will change and we will re evalute the position at that time. There were 60 resumes that were narrowed down to 5. Did the 5 interviews which were again narrowed down to 2.  Out of those two one person was chosen as the best candidate.

Chris-What was the deciding factor between the last few applicants?

Allan-This applicant is very down to earth and personable.  Came to the interview looking very professional, and will be able to relate to the merchants better than any of the others interviewed for the position. 

Cathy-Did not participate in the initial 5 interviews, only took part in the final 2 interviews. However this individual was adamant about being on the street and talking to merchants and local residents.  Feels he will be proactive in re engaging the merchants.

Janis-Most people don’t know what the BIA is. This person needs to meet with those people and make them feel important. 

Allan-This was a long process.  We needed to establish what the job entailed and what we were looking for in a successful candidate.  The decision to make it a one year contract  came from there. This person can re apply after a year but there is no guarantee to re hire.

Brett-Asks if the new E.D.’s salary comes out of the Kerr Village budget?

Allan-Yes. In the past with 2 staff members the board was paying between $110 000-$115 000 a year in salaries.

Mike-Talked to 2 of the individuals references and they had outstanding things to say about this persons work ethics.  Has had conversation of wages with this person and they have settled on $75,000.  This figure is slightly more than we had originally planned however  taking into consideration the amount we were paying in the previous years we are still saving money.  
Cathy-Proposes we offer the applicant $70,000
Chris- The job posting stated the projected salary $55 000- $65 000 which is much lower than what is being asked for.
Allan-Board should take into consideration that in the past on top of a salary we were also paying for gas, cellular phones and extras adding up to approximately $10,000 a year. The board should purchase a phone to avoid any issues that we have had in the past.
Chris Stadnik-The office should also purchase an ipad for the new E.D. They can take the ipad with them when they are meeting the merchants, helping to lessen paperwork.
Motion made by Allan Kowall to approve the hiring of an identifiable individual at $75,000 for a one year contract with additional expenses of a cellular phone and I Pad owned and maintained by the BIA and to be returned at the end of the one year term
                                                                                            Seconded by Chris Stadnik

All in favor                                                                                   MOTION CARRIED

New Business

Chris-Has an osteopath in the office offering free 45 minute osteopath screening assessment, available to anyone.  Excellent option to chiropractic care.
Motion to adjourn                           made by Cathy Duddeck

                                                            Seconded by Janis Smith
Adjourned at (9:35 am)

Next meeting (to be confirmed):March 27,2014
DK Consulting, 118 Kerr Street
